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2:30 p.m., H-6 Building

Present:  
Management:  Helen Kalkstein, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Jennifer Ounjian, McKinley Williams

Classified:  Alma Cardenas, John Christenson, Joyce Edwards, Mercy Pono

Faculty:  Richard Akers, David Houston, Leverett Smith, Wendy Williams
Students:  Kristina Bautista, Jasmyn Oliver, Holly Pablo, Cameron Rojas
Guests:  Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Monty Gayton, Bruce King, Joe Ledbetter, Darlene Poe 
Absent:  Brandon Amargo, Vern Cromartie, Ryan Oswald
1. Call to Order – Meeting called to order by Chair, Jennifer Ounjian at 2:32 p.m.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

2.  Approval of Agenda – Motion was made to approve consent agenda.

3.  Approval of Minutes from December 9, 2009 – Motion was made to approve minutes from December 9, 2009.
Vote  taken:  Students - yes; Classified - yes; Faculty - yes; Management – yes
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

4.  Recognition of Classified Employee of the Semester – Mack presented Monty Gayton with the Classified Employee of the Semester.  Mack announced to the Council that Monty is often described as the “Energizer Bunny Rabbit” because of his enthusiastic willingness to do any job requested of him and that is why the management team unanimously selected Monty as the Classified Employee of the Semester.  Monty graciously accepted the plaque was most thankful for it and the lunch at the Three Seasons Restaurant.
5. College Mission Statement Review of Process – Research and Planning – 10 minutes.  Tim announced to the Council that the Council’s review of the mission statement is the final review.  Mack said management reviewed it and had no changes.  Richard said faculty reviewed it and had no changes.  Kristina said the students reviewed it had no changes and Alma said the classified have not met yet.  Alma said classified will meet tomorrow.  Jennifer asked Alma to send any revision to Tim if the classified have any changes after they meet tomorrow.  Jennifer pronounced the Mission Statement will remain unchanged pending classified’s approval after their meeting tomorrow.  

Vote taken in agreement:  Students - yes; Classified - yes; Faculty - yes; Management – yes
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

6.  Renaming of SSC Building to Martin Padilla Student Services Center – Update from the subcommittee – Richard addressed the Council with a wonderful power point presentation of potential memorial ideas in the SSC plaza.  Linda had concerns about the Foundation already using a particular image of a red sweater to brand the Martin Padilla Legacy and suggested we use the same image of a red sweater should it be approved as part of the memorial.  Richard had some concerns that the red sweater idea will be lost with future generations.  Richard showed a fireman’s jacket and tools memorial in remembrance for fallen firemen.  Richard said we really need to know how much money we have to work with before we proceed with our ideas.  Richard showed a known artist’s renderings of memorial busts as this artist has a special gift of capturing the essence of the person in a bronze bust.  Richard showed that currently on our campus we have a bronze plaque memorial in the Peace Grove.  Bronze Plaques are a nominal expense and are durable for the outside elements.  Richard showed different renderings of Martin’s bust on a pedestal and a red sweater in our SSC plaza.  Richard also distributed hard copies of the various renderings which vary in cost from $500 to $10,000.  The pedestal with bust and red sweater cost the most.  A bronze plaque costs the least.  
Wendy said she liked the pedestal and the plaque on the pedestal because people will notice it.  Perhaps we could have something that doesn’t cost as much as the bust on top of the pedestal.  Richard said the bronze is strongly recommended due to the durability of the material with the placement of being outside in the elements as well as bronze is hard to deface.  David really likes the idea of the bust of Martin so everyone remembers him.  Perhaps we could be creative with the funding.  Richard estimates the pedestal with the bronze plaque and bust would be around $6,000.00 and this is quite a discount that the artist would be giving us.  The $6,000.00 would also include installation.  Leverett had concerns about this era of metals being stolen and, therefore, should the monument be placed in the foyer of the SSC Building?  Helen said she liked the monument placement outside because we want to name it the Padilla Plaza.  Tim asked about the idea of a bronze sweater where people could stand behind it.  Richard said that idea was not well accepted with the subcommittee.  Helen said the plaque should say Martin Padilla Plaza so we know the Plaza has a name.  Wendy asked if the funds could come out of our construction monies.  Mack replied no, the money would have to be done through fundraising.  Leverett said we will have to do some leg work on this effort.  We could have an image of the monument and color it in brick by brick as the funds are raised.
Mack said it would be appropriate for us to have some constituency consensus on this proposal.  Everyone concurred that the location of the landscaped triangle on the side of the SSC was optimal placement for a pedestal with Martin’s bust and a plaque on the pedestal.  It was agreed to forego the sweater idea.  Jennifer asked each constituency to discuss the placement and fundraising efforts with their groups at bring back their discussions to the next meeting where we will discuss final approval for the monument, location and ideas of fundraising efforts.  

The Council praised the subcommittee and thanked Richard for the well-done presentation.  

Alma asked about the timeframe.  Richard said that it would take at least a semester to create the bust and the pedestal could be created simultaneously.  Mack said we would have to raise the money first before we proceed.  

 Accreditation Follow-up Report – Carol said we did submit a follow-up report to the accreditation committee on the three recommendations we received after our visit in October.  We have since received positive feedback from the Commission that they accepted our follow-up report which meant that our SLO work was accepted.  Carol thanked Mary Healy for her countless hours of editing the report and her excellent editing skills and Melody Hanson for organizing the volumes of evidence.  The Commission is requiring more information on the district budget allocation process.  We do not have to write this response.  The district has to write the response but we have to submit it.  Carol thanked allof the faculty who went out of the way to work on their SLO’s to submit them in a timely manner.  Carol said we have a hardworking SLO committee and thanked Wendy, Kenyetta and Jennifer for their diligent efforts.  Carol announced that Wendy created a thorough SLO handbook that includes forms.  

Mack thanked Carol for her leadership on this endeavor and all of the faculty who worked to complete their SLO’s.
7.  Review of Meeting Protocol – Mack said we have an opinion from our district law firm that says our College Council are not “Brown Act” meetings.  Richard said he has heard that the State Attorney General said the Academic Senate is a Brown Act meeting.  He is awaiting clarification because the Brown Act prohibits him from doing online voting.  Currently the Academic Senate is acting within the Brown Act regulations even though our district lawyers say we don’t have to. Richard said when he read the letter from our district’s lawyer; it stated that any meeting that has elected officials must follow the Brown Act.  Since we are not elected officials, College Council would be exempt from Brown Act regulations.  Jennifer said ASU has always followed the Brown Act because they deal with public funds.  Mack will send out the letter from our district’s lawyer.  Mack said we can continue to treat College Council as a Brown Act meeting.  Richard said he has never had the public attend an Academic Senate meeting and they have continually been invited.  Wendy said we could also follow Robert Rules of Order and not necessarily follow the Brown Act regulations.  Mercy had some concerns about adding to agenda items at the last minute and perhaps that would require approval from the other constituencies.  Jennifer suggested that we could develop some by-laws.  DGC functions under the Brown Act guidelines.  Jennifer said under Robert’s Rules of Order, it allows additions of agenda items as long as the additional item is not a budget item to be acted upon during that meeting.  Richard has some concerns about the Brown Act as it was written when we were not so heavily dependent on electronic communication.  Mercy said it is confusing that the same firm who presented Brown Act training at the college a few years ago is the same firm now saying we don’t have to comply with the Brown Act.  Mercy thinks we should continue to follow the Brown Act regulations because it brings an air of transparency to the College.  Jennifer would like the Council’s approval to investigate other college’s shared governance meetings and see how they function.  Mack said we also need to look at our voting process.  Everyone agreed with Jennifer’s request and Jennifer will bring back her results to College Council at a later meeting.
8.  Budget Update – Mariles said the district has discussed one budget model to be implemented on July 1 after it receives governing board approval.  To recap:  the district’s proposed model distributes revenues to the three colleges.  The district will calculate the expenditures of the three colleges add to that the District Office, District-Wide, and Regulatory Expenses for a total college expense and then compare the revenues from each college in order to reach the bottom line.  The initial calculation under the formula for 2010-11 shows CCC expenditures are overspent by more than two million dollars.  However, the district is not going to make us cut our 2010-11 budget since 182 FTES will be shifted from DVC to CCC, giving us approximately $800,000+ in additional revenues.  The balance of expenditures over revenues will be covered by the district for the 2010-2011 year, but beginning in 2011, 2012, we have to reduce our budgets every year for four years until our deficit is eliminated.  Based on the new allocation formula, the District will provide the 2010-2011 budgets to the college by the end of February.  The colleges will develop their budgets and submit to the District in April.

This year, 2009-10, we were told by the district that we had to reduce our budget.  We did reduce our budget by about .9M, and the District covered the rest of our deficit of over 1M with one-time reserves.  Therefore, we have to come up with over 1M in 2010-2011 to cover our ongoing reduction that was covered by one-time District reserves.  Since 95% of our budget is salaries and benefits, we will probably have to reduce our employees to make up the difference.  Joe asked how the college creates our budget.  Mariles explained from the 09-10 year we have to project what the salaries will be for 2010-11 and that means considering step increases, release time, etc.  The district used to budget benefits for everyone but now that will be budgeted at the college level and we will have to be as accurate as possible on benefits projecting increases, etc.  The monies allocated by the district, will pay for everything – salaries, benefits, utilities, supplies, etc.  Joe asked for clarification if shared governance is supposed to be a part of the budgetary process then why does management make the sole decision on what personnel is up for analysis in creating our budget.  Joe had concerns that there are no monies allocated for program review.  Mack said our permanent staff comes off the top from our district allocation.  Mack said he has used the Foundation’s generous discretionary funds to help with program review needs.  When it comes to making decisions about personnel, it would not be appropriate for classified staff or faculty to sit it on those kinds of decisions because they are part of a bargaining unit.  The President ultimately has the final call for those kinds of decisions.  Mack said that is why he is looking at attrition from those retiring and resigning in order to avoid painful cutting; as long as we can accommodate the void of the position from those retiring and resigning.  Unfortunately it is going to be impossible to come up with two million dollars without increasing our FTES if the State allows us more growth.  Leverett said we have to look at the priorities of the college so we don’t wither as opposed to constructively prune.  Mack said we will make those kinds of decisions.  Mack said we are also over our allocations for faculty and classified.  In fact if we have vacant positions that we decide are crucial to the college, we will have to fight to keep them.  Our ratio is not what it should be as the district wants each college to be as close to the 75/25 ratio of full-time to part-time faculty.  We need the 1% parity the district is trying to achieve for us.  Mack said we also need to keep within our FTES goal.  Right now we are at 6,200 and hopefully we can grow from that.  Wendy said perhaps we need to look at the types of services we need to provide and go from there in decision-making.  Wendy doesn’t know how shared governance plays into the budget model.  Wendy asked if anyone has done a cost analysis of what district spends compared to what we give them.  Mariles said the district office budget is 7.5 million.  Wendy wanted to know if we did the functions performed by the district office would it not save us money. Mack said the 6.3 million we pay the district is our “district tax”.  Mack said he has mentioned in Chancellor’s Cabinet that there are some services at the district that are questionable or duplication of work.  Moreover, the district has not had to justify their expenses as the colleges have had to do.  Joe said he is able to know the productivity of his Chemistry classes by using Cognos but how can we find the productivity of the district office.  Tim said he doesn’t think the district is trying to hide money.  Joe said he would like a management tool to find out the cost benefit of assessing the costs of police services vs. the costs of contracting with a local police department.  Mack said the district will have to justify these costs.  Leverett said the district determines the price and how many people they want i.e. police, technology, etc.  Mack said we could run this college at a profit if we just offered P.E., social sciences, and ESL classes because they are most efficient to run as opposed to other high cost programs.  Mack reminded the Council that even though the nursing labs are limited, our college may have 300 to 400 students taking the prerequisite classes for nursing each semester that helps fill English 1A, Biology classes, etc.  Mack said we will keep everyone abreast of budget allocations as they occur.
9.  Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Carol said we will remodel the AA Building beginning March 1st and it should be completed sometime in October.  Several classrooms will be off-line during this process.  We now have a well bringing us water at 35 gallons per minute.  We need holding tanks to maintain enough water to water our fields throughout the year.  We are in the process of designing of our new classroom building, the new SA building and a new center of campus.  There will be another two to three evolutions before we receive the permanent plans.  We are hoping to go out to bid with the plans soon in order to save increases in building costs.  Parking Lot 16 (above the Art Building) has a sink hole in it as evidenced by leaning light posts. Engineers are making recommendations for the future of this parking lot.  We are talking about turning it into a hillside or community garden.  We have to shore it up now so it doesn’t drain onto Lot 17.  The architects have started working with the repair of our high voltage infrastructure.  The siding and new doors on the AT/CTC Building will be completed by April 1. We are still trying to complete card access for the entire campus.  We are also trying to complete our dugout project as we begin our baseball season.  We are hoping for DSA approval to remodel the Music Building.  We are planning to begin the remodel at the end of the year.  

Joe asked if the money saved from bids go back to CCC’s allocation.  Carol said yes, it goes back into our allocation.  Carol said this college has a lot of seismic issues and we are underfunded for our new buildings:  SA and  Classroom Buildings.  

10.  Reports from Constituency Groups – Richard reported for faculty.  At the last Academic Senate meeting they discussed the Brown Act issues.  They reviewed the field trip form and policy and outside speaker from in the classrooms. They forwarded their recommendations to President’s Cabinet.  Richard also mentioned the avocational and recreational courses are going to be particularly vulnerable because the State is frowning upon these kinds of courses.

Classified – no report.

Students – Kristina said she began the semester trying to add her English 1C course.  Being a part of the add process, she saw the impact of the budget and how cutting our courses will change students’ educational plans.  The ASU developed an action plan and they are trying to be more involved with other students.  Kristina said they need more support from faculty to encourage  students to support student activities.  Mack said he was very proud of our ASU as they were talking about efforts they can take to help us with our retention rate.  Mack said he and Tim attended the last ASU meeting and the students went above and beyond what is expected of them.

Management – Helen said at the beginning of January the management staff development showed the movie, Food, Inc to the managers.  They would like to show this movie to the college community with a discussion panel of students and faculty.  However, Janis discovered that we need money for the license to show the film to a group.  Jennifer said she has checked into this licensing fee before and discovered that if there is an educational discussion about the film afterwards you don’t have to pay the licensing fee.  Helen said she will check with Janis once again.  Wendy said this topic creates a lot of issues in a variety of disciplines.  The film is an hour and a half and with a discussion could take an entire afternoon.   

11.  Announcements – Tim would like the AARC report put on the next agenda as we will have our narrative by next month.  He distributed copies of the AARC report.  Tim will meet with the students on our numbers in the AARC report.  He will place the report on the Research website as well.

Richard said they are still promoting their Farm 2 Table program.  For every box of produce you receive, a box is donated to a family in Richmond.  Richard announced the closing reception for faculty art show in the Rhodes Gallery at 4:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 11, 2010.
Jennifer announced the 3rd annual Luna festival this year. They are selling tickets for the event to be held on March 13th.  The students are also selling See’s candy.  Proceeds from the Luna Festival are going to Breast Cancer Research and College for Kids Scholarships.  The See’s Candy proceeds will also go to College for Kids Scholarships and their scholarships funds for this program are depleted.   Jennifer said the students are also trying to have a governor candidates’ forum on February 23rd.  She will keep everyone posted via e-mail.
Helen said The Wiz will be playing this spring.  March 4th is opening night and the Three Seasons dinner will precede the play.  

12.  Next Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, March 10, 2010.

13.  Adjournment – Jennifer adjourned the meeting at 4:16 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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